
From: Johnston, Paige
To: Mitchell, Yvonne
Cc: Newby, Samuel; Matthews, Jessica; Smith, Bernadette; Wilcox, Pamela
Subject: FW: Memo regarding the Redistricting Ordinance 2022-001
Date: Monday, March 7, 2022 6:24:50 PM
Attachments: Guidance on Ordinance 2022-001.pdf

Yvonne,
 
FYI. You may want to circulate through CITYC.
 
Jessica,
 
Please add to the legislative file for Ordinance 2022-001.
 
 
Thanks,
Paige
 

From: Johnston, Paige 
Sent: Monday, March 7, 2022 5:13 PM
To: Jackson, Brenda <BPJackson@coj.net>; DeFoor, Randle <RDefoor@coj.net>; Bowman, Aaron
<ABowman@coj.net>; Cumber, LeAnna <LCumber@coj.net>; Dennis, Garrett <GarrettD@coj.net>;
Diamond, Rory <RDiamond@coj.net>; White, Randy <RandyWhite@coj.net>
Cc: Hodges, Kristen <KLHodges@coj.net>; Dame, Brooks <BDame@coj.net>; Brock, Carol
<CSBrock@coj.net>; Rubin-Pataky, Debra <DPataky@coj.net>; Bush, Dorian <DJBush@coj.net>;
Conner, Makenzi <MSConner@coj.net>; Hagan, Rebekah <RHagan@coj.net>; Sidman Martin,
Margaret <PSidman@coj.net>; Teal, Jason <JTeal@coj.net>; Clements, Jeff <JEFFC@coj.net>;
Killingsworth, William <BILLK@coj.net>; Nolan, Brett <BMNolan@coj.net>
Subject: Memo regarding the Redistricting Ordinance 2022-001
 
Members of the Rules Committee,
 
Pursuant to the discussion at the last Rules Committee meeting, I have prepared a memorandum
discussing the roles of the Special Committees on Redistricting, the Rules Committee and the Council
in the upcoming consideration of the redistricting ordinance. I have also included legal guidance as
to the considerations of the prior redistricting committees your consideration of Ordinance 2022-
001 as the Rules Committee. The memorandum is broken down into sections so that if you are
familiar with the work of the prior redistricting committees, you do not have to read the entire
document but can identify  the information that is most pertinent to your questions and review.
 
Please let me know directly if you have any questions or would like to discuss further.
 
Thank you,
Paige
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OFFICE OF GENERAL COUNSEL 
CITY OF JACKSONVILLE 
117 WEST DUVAL STREET 
SUITE 480 
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32202 
PHONE: (904) 255-5100 
 
  
 


MEMORANDUM 
 
TO:  Honorable Brenda Priestly Jackson, Chair of Rules Committee 
  Honorable Randle DeFoor, Vice Chair Rules Committee 
  Honorable Aaron Bowman  
  Honorable LeAnna Cumber  
  Honorable Garrett Dennis 
  Honorable Rory Diamond 
  Honorable Randy White 
 


FROM: Paige H. Johnston, Chief of Legislative Affairs  
 
RE: Guidance on Ordinance 2022-001 and the Redistricting Process   
 
DATE: March 7, 2022 
 
  
 


The procedure for enactment of the redistricting ordinance, Ordinance 2022-001, is set forth in 
Chapter 18, Ordinance Code. Below, I will break out the roles of the Special Committees on Redistricting, 
the Rules Committee’s role in the process and the legal guidelines for the Rules Committee and the full 
Council in consideration of the redistricting ordinance. 
 


Phase 1: Role of the Special Committees on Redistricting 
 


Section 18.106, Ordinance Code, requires that a redistricting committee selected by the Council 
President, or the Rules Committee at the direction of the Council President, is required to submit a 
redistricting plan through legislation within 150 days after the U.S. Bureau of Census is certified, which 
occurred on August 12, 2021. Thus, the redistricting committee was required to submit its redistricting plan 
on or before January 9, 2022. 


 
You may recall that Council President Hazouri, in accordance with Section 18.104, Ordinance 


Code, and Council Rule 2.103(a), created a special committee on redistricting on October 1, 2020, in 
anticipation of the 2020 census data release (First Special Committee). Council Members Dennis (Chair), 
DeFoor (Vice Chair), Gaffney, Priestly Jackson and White were members of the First Special Committee. 
The First Special Committee met on 5 occasions from January-May, 2021. Each meeting provided time set 
aside for public comment. The Property Appraiser of Duval County, Jerry Holland, was selected by the 
First Special Committee to be a consolidated subject matter expert, having served as a council member 
during the redistricting process prior and having also been the Supervisor of Elections.  Mr. Holland shared 







maps and graphics pertaining to data on voter registration, race-ethnicity, party-affiliation and other graphic 
depictions pertaining to prior census data from 2000 and 2010, and estimated 2020 projections based on 
existing information to illustrate possible population changes within the City and the existing districts. Mr. 
Holland also met individually with every Council Member during this time to discuss the information he 
compiled based on his presentations to the First Special Committee and the individual district information 
he held.  However, due to the ongoing delay in release of the U.S. Census data, the First Special Committee 
essentially paused its work in May 2021, awaiting the official U.S. Census data release. 
 


When Council President Newby’s presidential term began in July 2021, he opted to create a 
reconfigured second redistricting committee chaired by Council Member Bowman (Final Special 
Committee). This committee included 3 of the original members of the First Special Committee (Council 
Members Dennis, Priestly Jackson and White), plus Council Members Bowman and Becton. The Final 
Special Committee determined that Bill Killingsworth, the Director of the Planning of the Development 
Department, would serve as the redistricting consultant, pursuant to Section 18.104, Ordinance Code, as he 
did in the 2011 redistricting process.  


 
The Final Special Committee also established a list of considerations that were in addition to the 


federal, state and Charter and Ordinance Code mandated requirements. These considerations will be 
discussed further in the Legal Standards section below. Mr. Killingsworth’s White Paper will also explain 
how the Final Special Committee developed the considerations in more detail and how those considerations 
were addressed in the proposed maps.   
 


Last fall, the Final Special Committee met from August 18, 2021 to December 6, 2021 and held 5 
noticed committee meetings, all which allocated time for comments from the public. The Final Special 
Committee also held 7 noticed member-to-member meetings, which were scheduled between the noticed 
committee meetings to address boundary lines pertaining to 1 or more districts and/or matters affecting 
particular geographic areas (e.g., maps or boundaries for a particular sector of the City were addressed in 
certain member-to-member meetings).  


 
These member-to- member meetings generally addressed changes to boundary lines as required by 


the new U.S. Census population data. The Council Members who attended these meetings (including those 
not members of the Final Special Committee) were able to bring forward to the Final Special Committee 
the suggested proposed map changes which had been discussed and agreed to generally in concept by the 
members attending the member-to-member meetings. By October 28, 2021, Mr. Killingsworth presented a 
map of the newly proposed district boundaries which included proposed map changes from both prior Final 
Special Committee and member-to-member meetings to the Final Special Committee.  The Committee 
approved the October 28, 2021 proposed maps in substance and formally adopted the proposed maps at the 
December 6, 2021 Final Special Committee meeting.  
 


Also at the December 6th Final Special Committee meeting, the Committee completed its charge 
and authorized the Office of General Counsel to file legislation for introduction at the first Council meeting 
in January. On December 21, 2021, Chair Bowman sent a memorandum to Council President Newby 
officially advising him that the work of the Final Special Committee had concluded. Council President 
Newby acknowledged that the Final Special Committee’s work was done and commended their work in his 
memorandum dated December 23, 2021. 
 


Phase 2: Role of the Rules Committee  
 


The redistricting bill, Ordinance 2022-001, was introduced by the Final Special Committee at the 
Council meeting on January 11, 2022.  Per Section 18.107(a), Ordinance Code, it was assigned to the Rules 
Committee by the Council President.  The redistricting ordinance is a priority item of business for the Rules 







Committee, and it should consider and report the ordinance with all deliberate speed. See Sec. 18.107(a), 
Ordinance Code. 
 


Per Section 18.107(b), Ordinance Code, the Rules Committee is charged with considering the 
testimony and evidence received at the public hearings, but it is not bound by them nor confined in its 
deliberations to public comments alone. The Rules Committee also has the benefit of the record of the 
meetings of the First Special Committee which was impaneled under Council President Hazouri and the 
Final Special Committee which met during fall 2021. The Rules Committee has been able to review those 
meeting records and the considerations made and data used by the First Special Committee and the Final 
Special Committee.  


 
But prior to deliberating on the bill, the Rules Committee was required under Section 18.107(b) to 


hold 3 public hearings at locations around the City and after 5:00 pm. The Rules Committee held 4 public 
hearings in various locations throughout Jacksonville as follows: 


 
• Ed White High School on January 27, 2022 (located in Westside area); 
• Atlantic Coast High School on February 3, 2022 (located in Southeast area); 
• First Coast High School on February 10, 2022 (located in Northside area); and 
• William M. Raines High School on February 17, 2022 (located in Northwest area) . 


 
In addition, and in accordance with Florida Statutes and the Council Rules, the full Council held a 


public hearing on January 25th in Council Chambers. 
 
Written comments, minutes of the special public hearings summarizing oral comments, and emails and 


other correspondence received and forward to the Legislative Services Division have been made part of the 
official record of the proceedings.   In addition, all minutes and notices from the prior First and Final Special 
Committees and the Rules Committee where public comments were made, are part of the record of the 
legislative files maintained by the Legislative Services Division.  


 
The School Board was also represented in the redistricting process and two of its board members (Chair 


Daryl Willie and Vice Chair Kelly Coker) were present at most of the First and Final Special Committee 
meetings. These representatives were also present at all of the Rules Committee special public hearings, 
which took place at Duval County School Board properties located throughout Jacksonville. 
 


The information from the legislative record, including the public comments at the special public 
hearings, can frame the discussion for the Rules Committee’s considerations and actions on Ordinance 
2022-001. All of this information from prior special committees, member-to-member meetings, and public 
hearings can currently be found on the City’s website under the City Council page under “Hot Topics.” 


 
The Rules Chair has laid out a process for the consideration of amendments to Ordinance 2022-001 


that may come before the Rules Committee.  
 
Additionally, two more public hearings were set by the Rules Committee: 1) one for Rules Committee 


on March 1, and 2) another at full City Council on March 8.  After these public hearings have occurred, the 
Rules Committee will continue to deliberate on Ordinance 2022-001, the proposed maps, and any possible 
amendments.   


 
At the next Rules Committee meeting, it will be appropriate time to debate and dialogue at the Rules 


Committee the proposed redistricting plan.  All Council Members are encouraged to attend the Rules 
Committee meeting at which time the Rules Committee will entertain amendments to the redistricting 
ordinance and proposed maps, including the district map and at-large and school board district maps. 







Changes to one map may have consequential impacts to the boundary lines and population of the others.   
 


 
Legal Standards for Enacting Ordinance 2022-001 
 
U.S. Constitution 
 
The fundamental constitutional standard that underlies the redistricting process is the principle of “one 


person, one vote,” which means that the new districts should be as close to equal in population as possible. 
This standard has been applied by the courts to mean that there should not be more than a 10% deviation in 
population between the most and least populated districts.  Harris v. Ariz. Independ. Redistricting Comm’n, 
136 S. Ct. 1301, 1306 (2016).  


 
This “one person one vote” standard is a constitutional requirement under the 14th Amendment to the 


U.S. Constitution (commonly referred to as the Equal Protection Clause), and the Supreme Court has 
consistently held that under the 14th Amendment, race cannot be the predominant factor in drawing of 
districts. See Shaw v. Reno, 509 U.S. 630 (1993); Compare: Thornburg v. Gingles, 478 U.S. 30, 43 (1986) 
(although there is a clear constitutional edict against racial gerrymandering, Section 2 of the Voting Rights 
Act commands that in some instances, districts must be drawn to take into account the race of those living 
within a geographic area). 


 
In Shaw v. Reno, the Supreme Court reiterated that racial gerrymandering has been defined as “the 


deliberate and arbitrary distortion of district boundaries for racial purposes.”  Shaw v. Reno, (internal 
citations omitted). Most claims of racial gerrymandering consist of arguments of “packing” or “cracking” 
districts to dilute the vote of racial minority groups.  A “cracked” district has been described as one in 
which a group’s supporters are divided among multiple districts, so that they fall short of a majority in 
each; a “packed” district, conversely, has been described as one in which a group’s supporters are highly 
concentrated, so they win that district by a large margin, “wasting” many votes that would improve their 
chances in others. Gill v. Whitford, 138 S. Ct 1916, 1924 (2018).     


 
Political gerrymandering which is drawing redistricting lines in favor or against a political party or 


incumbent is permissible. The Rules Committee is not required to take the political affiliation of voters into 
account in the redistricting process. While the Fair Districts Amendment was added to the Florida 
Constitution in 2010, it applies to state legislative districts “by forbidding the Florida Legislature from 
drawing a redistricting plan or an individual district with the intent to favor or disfavor a political party or 
incumbent.”  See League of Women Voters of Florida v. Detzner, 172 So. 3d 363 (Fla. 2015). But in 2019, 
the Supreme Court in ruled that federal courts lack the jurisdiction to address claims of political 
gerrymandering. Rucho v. Common Cause, 139 S. Ct. 2484 (2019).  Likewise, no Florida court has 
interpreted the Fair Districts Amendment to extend to local government redistricting plans.   


 
The Charter and Ordinance Code 
 
Section 5.02 of the Charter requires that the Council draw districts that are as nearly equal in population 


and arranged in a logical and compact geographic pattern, to the extent possible.  Section 18.101 of the 
Ordinance Code reiterates these standards and adds that the Council must ensure that all federal and state 
constitutions, laws, and requirements are met. Further, it states that other factors such as compactness and 
contiguity should be considered so that the people of the city and “their varied economic, social and ethnic 
interests and objectives are adequately represented” in the Council. See Section 18.101(c), Ordinance Code. 


 
Other Redistricting Considerations 
 







Other permissible redistricting considerations (in addition to the one person/one vote principle and 
maintaining compactness and contiguity) include maintaining the integrity of political subdivisions and a 
competitive balance among political parties.  Harris, 136 S. Ct. at 1306.  Notably, the Supreme Court in 
Rucho opined that the above-referenced considerations, along with keeping communities of interest 
together and protecting incumbents are all permissible “traditional” districting criteria. Rucho, 139 S. Ct. at 
2484. 


 
In addition to the basic constitutional considerations and those considerations outlined in the Charter 


and Ordinance Code, including compactness, contiguity, and protecting communities of interest, the Final 
Special Committee on Redistricting included the following additional factors: 


 
• Begin with the current Council Districts rather than starting from scratch; 
• Minimize river crossings, to the extent possible; 
• Avoid drawing sitting Council Members and School Board members out of their current districts, 


if possible. 


Finally, courts have approved using total population or the voting aged population in making 
redistricting calculations. See Evenwel v. Abbott, 136 S. Ct. 1120 (2016).  Both Special Committees opted 
to use the total population for the redistricting evaluation upon explanation by Mr. Killingsworth on the use 
and effect of using total population versus voting age population.   


 
 


Phase 3: Next steps following Rules Committee Action 
 


The Rules Committee will report a recommendation to Council of Ordinance 2022-001, with or without 
amendments, and that recommendation will be forwarded to the Council for final consideration the 
following week.  It is anticipated that the Rules Committee will move forward with a recommendation at 
its March 15, 2022 meeting.   


 
After the Rules Committee reports the redistricting ordinance, the Council can also amend the 


redistricting ordinance, however if there is a “substantial change” to the legislation or maps made at the 
Council, the Council must re-refer the ordinance, as amended, to the Rules Committee and the Rules 
Committee must hold an additional public hearing for those persons who are or would be affected by the 
amendment(s).   
 


Neither the Council Rules nor the Ordinance Code define what is to be considered a “substantial 
change.”  Thus, it is a question for Council to determine based on the facts of the individual situation or 
proposed change. In this context, whether there is a substantial change may be based on the statistical 
deviation of the change in population between one or more districts or could be based on nonnumerical 
values such as geographic changes or changes that impact neighborhoods or other communities of interest. 
In the 2011 redistricting process, if a change in the population resulted in less than a 1% deviation to a 
particular district (or districts) impacted, the Council determined that such change was not in fact a 
substantial change.  


 
The Ordinance Code, which sets timeframes for the entire process based off the release of the U.S. 


Census data, directs that any additional public hearing regarding a substantial change in the maps or 
legislation, must occur prior to March 27, 2022.  Likewise, the Charter requires that the Council approve a 
redistricting plan by April 12, 2022. 


 
I trust this information is of assistance. If you have more particular questions, please do not hesitate to 


reach out to me directly. 





		OFFICE OF GENERAL COUNSEL





Paige H. Johnston
Chief of Legislative Affairs
Office of General Counsel
117 W. Duval Street, Suite 480
Jacksonville, FL  32202
(904) 255-5056– direct
(904) 255-5119 – fax
E-mail – Pjohnston@coj.net
http://generalcounsel.coj.com

Board Certified by the Florida Bar in City, County & Local Government Law
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